

www.css.ethz.ch/en/publications/rad.html

# **TAKING RUSSIA TO COURT**

| ■ ANALYSIS  Taking Russia to Court: Prosecution of International Crimes Gleb Bogush (University of Copenhagen, Denmark) | 2  |
|---|----|
| DOCUMENTATION The Brussels Declaration  | 8  |
| ANALYSIS  |    |
| Transitional Justice Options for Russia   | 11 |
| Monika Nalepa (University of Chicago) and   |    |
| Thomas F. Remington (Harvard University)  |    |

# Taking Russia to Court: Prosecution of International Crimes

Gleb Bogush (University of Copenhagen, Denmark)

DOI: 10.3929/ethz-b-000648037

### **Abstract**

This article summarizes the discourse around the investigation and prosecution of the international crimes committed by Russian officials and the Russian military in the war of aggression against Ukraine. It digests the efforts of states and international institutions to achieve accountability for the crime of aggression, war crimes, crimes against humanity, and genocide allegedly committed in Ukraine. It highlights the investigation into the situation in Ukraine by the International Criminal Court and analyzes the ongoing debate over the establishment of a special international criminal tribunal for the crime of aggression against Ukraine.

### Background

Russia's invasion of Ukraine on February 24, 2022, escalated the armed conflict that began in 2014 into a fullscale war of aggression. On March 2, 2022, the United Nations General Assembly adopted Resolution ES-11/1, which recognized that the military operations of the Russian Federation inside Ukraine's sovereign territory were on a scale that the international community had not seen in Europe in decades and deplored "in the strongest terms" the aggression by the Russian Federation against Ukraine in violation of the UN Charter. As of November 2023, Russia occupies about 16 percent of Ukraine's territory. In September 2022, Russia annexed four Ukrainian regions-Donetsk, Luhansk, Kherson, and Zaporizhzhia oblasts—and listed them in the Russian constitution as federal entities, despite only partially controlling them. Russian forces have continued their daily attacks on Ukrainian cities and towns, causing severe casualties. According to various estimates, hundreds of thousands of military personnel and civilians have lost their lives, and millions of people—up to 30 percent of the Ukrainian population—have been displaced.

Since its very start, Russia's war of aggression has been accompanied by mass violations of international humanitarian law and international crimes on a colossal scale. The overwhelming majority of these are attributed to Russian forces. In the words of the International Criminal Court (ICC) Prosecutor, Mr. Karim Khan, Ukraine has become "a crime scene." Based on international and national investigations and expert reports, there are reasonable grounds to suggest that Russian officials and military personnel have committed all four categories of crimes that carry individual criminal responsibility under international law ("core international crimes").

Crime of aggression. According to the Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, as amended in the 2010 Kampala Review Conference, the crime of aggression "means the planning, preparation, initiation or execution, by a person in a position effectively to exercise control over or to direct the political or military action of a State, of an act of aggression which, by its character, gravity, and scale, constitutes a manifest violation of the Charter of the United Nations." The act of aggression committed by Russia against Ukraine, in the absence of any plausible legal justification under international law, was manifestly illegal. The Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe, the European Parliament, and the G7 all explicitly designated Russia's invasion as a crime of aggression. There is a clear scholarly consensus on the criminal character of Russia's aggression, at least since February 24, 2022 (Just Security 2022; Nuremberg Academy 2023), and the existence of a basis for the individual criminal responsibility of Vladimir Putin and other senior leaders of the Russian Federation for the crime of aggression.

War crimes. From day one, the war has been characterized by countless breaches of international humanitarian law (IHL), including violations criminalized by international law as war crimes, such as grave breaches of Geneva Conventions and Additional Protocol I, which. carry individual criminal responsibility under international law (ICRC 2023). The Independent Commission on Inquiry in Ukraine (IICIU) has uncovered a pattern, among Russian forces, of shocking disregard for the core principles of IHL binding on Russia. Among the most appalling episodes are the deportation of Ukrainian children to Russia; the massacres of civilians in Bucha, Irpin, and Izium; the bombing and shelling of civil objects in Mariupol, Kramatorsk, and Kharkiv; the destruction of critical civil infrastructure; and ill-treatment of prisoners of war. Based on a substantial body of evidence, the IICIU has found that in areas that came under their control, Russian authorities committed willful killings, attacks on civilians, unlawful confinement, torture, rape, and unlawful transfers and deportations of protected persons, all of which are war crimes (IICIU 2023a). Other international organizations and

independent monitors overwhelmingly confirm those reports (OSCE ODIHR 2022; Amnesty International 2022; Human Rights Watch 2023).

Crimes against Humanity. Crimes against humanity refer to serious human rights violations ("inhuman acts") that are committed as a part of widespread or systematic attacks on any civilian population in the pursuit of state policy. According to the IICIU, Russian authorities have used torture as a routine tool, which could be characterized as a crime against humanity. There is evidence to suggest that Ukrainian activists and civilians who have resisted Russia's occupation have been subjected to persecution based on their allegiance to the Ukrainian state. The systematic nature of these acts indicates that they are not isolated incidents, but rather part of a clear pattern of actions in furtherance of the Russian Federation's state policy as encapsulated in Vladimir Putin's war goals of "demilitarization" and "denazification"—in other words, dismantling Ukrainian statehood. In February 2023, the U.S. Department of State determined that "members of Russia's forces and other Russian officials have committed crimes against humanity in Ukraine" (Blinken 2023).

Genocide. Genocide is defined in Article 2 of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide (Genocide Convention) as any of five acts "committed with intent to destroy, in whole or in part, a national, ethnical, racial or religious group, as such: (a) Killing members of the group; (b) Causing serious bodily or mental harm to members of the group; (c) Deliberately inflicting on the group conditions of life calculated to bring about its physical destruction in whole or in part; (d) Imposing measures intended to prevent births within the group; (e) Forcibly transferring children of the group to another group." The mass commission of crimes against Ukrainian civilians—including killings, deportations, and transfers of children with unprecedented cruelty-combined with the eliminationist rhetoric spread by Russian state propaganda and denial of the existence of Ukrainian people, language, and culture, has given rise to allegations that the Russian forces are committing genocide against Ukrainians (New Lines Institute 2022). The national parliaments of Ukraine, Poland, Canada, Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, and Ireland have all adopted declarations recognizing the genocide of Ukrainians.

International law experts, however, disagree on the merits of the claims of genocide, and many of them question the plausibility of special intent to destroy a protected group—in this case, the national group of Ukrainians (Schabas 2022; see also the response by Azarov et al. 2023). To date, the IICIU has not found sufficient evidence to suggest the existence of genocidal intent behind the crimes perpetrated, although it does

identify statements by Russian officials and propagandists that could credibly be alleged to represent incitement to commit genocide, an offense punishable under the Convention and the ICC Statute. In the proceedings before the International Court of Justice initiated by Ukraine under the Genocide Convention, Ukraine accused Russia of using false claims of genocide as a pretext for conducting its illegal military operation (Marchuk & Wanigasuriya 2022). Despite the jurisdictional possibility, Ukraine has not claimed before the ICJ that Russia is violating the Genocide Convention by actually committing genocide.

# Investigations by International Organizations and Civil Society

Russia's position as a permanent member of the Security Council prevents the UN from creating a proper investigative mechanism binding on the parties to the conflict. Three years before the full-scale invasion, Russia withdrew from Additional Protocol I to Geneva Conventions, which recognizes the competence of the Fact-Finding Commission.

Two other independent international bodies are investigating violations of human rights and of international humanitarian law in Ukraine: the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine (IICIU), established by the United Nations Human Rights Council on March 4, 2022, and the UN Human Rights Monitoring Mission in Ukraine, deployed by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights. Both bodies have provided valuable reports on the situation. The IICIU, in particular, studied a significant amount of evidence and made comprehensive recommendations on accountability. In the framework of the OSCE "Moscow Mechanism," invoked by the participating states, two missions of experts presented reports on violations of international law (OSCE 2022). Russia refused to cooperate with the above-mentioned bodies and did not respond to their requests.

Many Ukrainian and international civil society organizations are documenting international crimes and preserving evidence for future trials before domestic and international criminal courts (Global Rights Compliance Foundation 2023; Clooney Foundation for Justice 2023. For reports by independent media and investigative journalists, see Al-Hlou et al. 2022; Meduza 2022). In 2022, the Centre for Civil Liberties, a Ukrainian NGO, was awarded the Nobel Peace Prize for its work to document Russia's war crimes in Ukraine (Norwegian Nobel Committee 2022).

# Criminal Investigations by Ukraine and Other States

Ukraine is primarily responsible for investigating and prosecuting international crimes committed on its terri-

tory. However, delivering justice in an ongoing conflict, especially given Ukraine's lack of control over a significant share of the crime sites and the unavailability of the key suspects, is an enormous task. It is also worth noting that Ukraine has yet to harmonize its legislation with the provisions of international criminal law, most notably concerning crimes against humanity and command responsibility. Furthermore, Ukraine's criminal justice system is facing a shortage of experienced judges and prosecutors trained in investigating and prosecuting complex cases related to international criminal law.

According to the Prosecutor General of Ukraine, as of November 2023, his Office has registered 109,618 incidents of war crimes committed since Russia's full-scale invasion and more than 3,000 other crimes related to Russia's aggression. Despite many logistical and staffing difficulties, Ukrainian courts are conducting trials on the charges of war crimes, even if most of them are held in absentia. As the number of such cases has the potential to balloon, there is more to be done to enhance transparency and dispel concerns over the fairness and impartiality of such proceedings (Marchuk 2022).

Several states have offered financial and technical aid to Ukraine and carried out their own investigations. A coalition of 47 states, known as the "Core Group" (Group of Friends of Accountability Following the Aggression against Ukraine), frequently holds consultations. Seven states (Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland, Romania, Slovakia, and Ukraine) created the Joint Investigation Team (JIT) under the auspices of the European Union Agency for Criminal Justice Cooperation (Eurojust). The International Criminal Court (ICC) joins the group as a participant. On May 25, 2022, the European Union, the United States, and the United Kingdom announced the establishment of the Atrocity Crimes Advisory Group. Its mission is to support the war crimes unit of the Office of the Prosecutor General in Ukraine. In 2023, Canada joined the group.

According to Eurojust, more than 20 countries, including 14 EU member states, are pursuing national investigations under the principle of universal jurisdiction, but no actual trials have yet taken place. The Federal Prosecutor's Office of Germany has initiated a "structural investigation" (*Strukturverfahren*) aimed at collecting evidence of those crimes potential perpetrators of which have not yet been identified; it focuses on structures related to the crime and groupings of alleged perpetrators (Spiegel 2022).

# "Situation in Ukraine": Investigation by the International Criminal Court

The International Criminal Court (ICC) is the only international criminal tribunal that has jurisdiction over the crimes committed in the war in Ukraine. The ICC

is a treaty-based international court complementary to national jurisdictions. The Court may only proceed if the state with jurisdiction is not able or willing to investigate or prosecute the crime. While investigating, the ICC must look at the behavior of all parties to a conflict. Although neither Russia nor Ukraine is a State Party to the ICC, the Court has jurisdiction over persons suspected of committing genocide, crimes against humanity, and war crimes on the territory of Ukraine pursuant to ad hoc declarations submitted by Ukraine in 2014 and 2015 (https://www.icc-cpi.int/situations/ ukraine). Back in 2014, Prosecutor Ms. Fatou Bensouda initiated a preliminary examination of the situation. In the fall of 2020, she concluded that there were reasonable grounds to proceed with the investigation. However, she left the decision to her successor.

Shortly after the full-scale invasion, on February 28, 2022, the ICC Prosecutor, Mr. Karim Khan, announced that he would seek authorization to investigate the Situation in Ukraine based on the Office's earlier conclusions. On March 1, 2022, the Court received State Party referrals from 39 states; the number of referrals subsequently increased to 43. On March 2, 2022, Mr. Khan announced that he had proceeded to open an investigation into the Situation in Ukraine. The investigation encompasses any allegations of war crimes, crimes against humanity, or genocide committed on any part of the territory of Ukraine by any person since November 21, 2013 (the date indicated in the first Ukrainian declaration of 2014).

The Prosecutor has actively launched an investigation, made several visits to Ukraine, and stated the priority of this investigation, which requires additional support from states. Several States Parties have made voluntary financial contributions, and the Netherlands has provided a group of investigators to the Court. In a presentation on February 9, 2023, hosted by the Council of Europe, the Office indicated that its investigative priorities included (i) deportation of civilians, including children; (ii) attacks on the civilian population and infrastructure, including power grids; and (iii) torture, executions, filtration camps, unlawful transfers, etc.

On March 17, 2023, the International Criminal Court announced warrants for the arrest of Russian President Vladimir Putin and Commissioner for Children's Rights Maria Lvova-Belova, issued under seal by the judges of the Pre-Trial Chamber. Both suspects are charged as the direct perpetrators of war crimes—specifically, the deportation and illegal transfer of children from the occupied territory of Ukraine to Russia. Putin is further charged as a superior for his failure to properly exercise control over civilian and military subordinates who committed the crimes (Bogush 2023).

The arrest warrant issued by the International Criminal Court (ICC) against a sitting head of state has

sparked a heated debate over his immunity. According to the ICC Statute, immunity does not exempt an individual from criminal responsibility or prevent the Court from exercising its jurisdiction. In the case of former Sudanese president Omar Al-Bashir, the Court had ruled that state parties are required to execute the warrant even if it is issued against a head of state who is not a party to the Statute.

Since the warrant was issued, Putin has not visited any ICC member country. Notably, he did not attend the BRICS summit in South Africa after consulting with the authorities there. Russia retaliated by opening criminal investigations against the Prosecutor and judges of the Court, who were put on the wanted list. Russia has also criminalized any assistance and cooperation with the ICC, creating additional legal grounds for the prosecution of Russian anti-war resistance.

According to the Court's annual report to the United Nations, submitted in October 2023, over 2,000 victims' application forms had been filed with the Registry since the launch of the investigation. In September 2023, the Court opened an outreach office in Kyiv. However, since the issuance of the sealed warrants in March 2023, there has been little information about the investigation undertaken by the OTP.

### Prosecution of the Crime of Aggression

As regards the crime of aggression, there is a significant accountability gap, as the ICC cannot investigate and prosecute the crime of aggression against Ukraine. This is due to the compromise reached in Kampala during the Rome Statute Review Conference in 2010. Since July 17, 2018, the ICC has been able to exercise its jurisdiction over the crime of aggression, provided that both the aggressor and the victim of aggression are parties to the Rome Statute. The only exception to this rule is a referral of the situation to the Court by the UN Security Council. In the current situation, however, such a scenario is unrealistic, owing to the veto rights of the permanent members, including the Russian Federation. Domestic criminal proceedings on the crime of aggression, especially by the victim state, have questionable legitimacy and, moreover, face practical difficulties. For instance, Ukraine considers itself bound by the rules of personal immunity of the highest Russian officials (Perelman 2022; Rogerson 2023), who are the primary targets of any investigation into the leadership crime of aggression.

This noticeable accountability gap has led to ongoing debate over establishing a *special international tribunal* to prosecute Russia's leadership for unleashing its war of aggression. British law professor Philippe Sands proposed a special tribunal four days after the full-scale invasion (Sands 2022). His call was soon followed by a statement supported by a large group of politicians,

lawyers and legal scholars calling for establishing the tribunal (Brown et al. 2022). Ukraine's leadership, including President Volodymyr Zelensky, endorsed this initiative wholeheartedly, advocating for a special tribunal (DW 2023).

The idea of a special tribunal for the crime of aggression was supported by the resolution of the European Parliament and, in an even more straightforward form, by the Resolution of the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe (Council of Europe 2023). The Heads of State and Government of the Council of Europe, in their Reykjavík Declaration of May 17, 2023, welcomed the progress toward the establishment of a special tribunal for the crime of aggression as highlighted at the Summit of the Special Tribunal's Core Group, chaired by Zelensky.

The scenario that currently enjoys the support of Ukraine and some of its allies, mainly in Central and Eastern Europe (Grigaitė-Daugirdė 2023), is the establishment of a tribunal through a treaty between Ukraine and the UN that would be endorsed by a resolution of the General Assembly (international tribunal model). Such a tribunal would enjoy greater international legitimacy and would be able to bypass the issue of personal immunity of the head of state and other senior Russian officials.

At the same time, several scholars have criticized the initiative, questioning the legitimacy of the proposed special tribunal and maintaining that the resolution endorsing the tribunal would be unlikely to get significant support across the UN membership, as it would be unable to address the legitimate concerns of the "Global South" regarding the impunity with which past acts of aggression have been committed, most prominently the invasion of Iraq in 2003, and other instances of "double standards" (Heller 2022; Ambos 2022). Instead of an international tribunal, they have proposed an "internationalized" tribunal rooted in the Ukrainian judicial system (*internationalized tribunal model*) with some "international elements" (e.g., international judges, funding, and expert support).

On April 18, 2023, the G7 Foreign Ministers supported exploring the creation of an internationalized tribunal based in Ukraine's judicial system to prosecute the crime of aggression against Ukraine. This followed the announcement of U.S. Ambassador-at-Large for Global Criminal Justice Beth Van Schaack (2023) that the US supported the development of such a tribunal, as well as a similar statement by Minister of Foreign Affairs of Germany Annalena Baerbock (2023). This approach is embraced as supposedly "straightforward," in contrast to the difficulty of obtaining a convincing majority in the UN General Assembly. Notably, however, the creation of such an "internationalized" tribu-

nal is not permitted under the Ukrainian constitution, which prohibits both the creation of special courts and non-citizens serving as judges.

Many leading experts question the idea of an "internationalized tribunal model," seeing it as a U.S.-led attempt to create a weaker institution instead of setting a real precedent for holding the leaders of powerful states accountable for the crime of aggression (Trahan 2023; Labuda 2023; Kress 2022).

### Outlook

The debate is ongoing, but there are no clear signs that any initiatives can be implemented in the foreseeable future. However, some practical steps have been taken to prepare for future proceedings. On March 5, 2023, the seven States involved in the JIT amended their agreement to include, as a support structure, the newly created

International Centre for the Prosecution of the Crime of Aggression. Situated in The Hague, the Centre will focus on supporting and enhancing investigations into the crime of aggression by securing evidence and facilitating case-building. Its creation was first announced on February 2, 2023, by the President of the European Commission.

At the same time, the war of aggression against Ukraine has intensified the debate over the reform of those provisions of the Rome Statute that relate to the jurisdiction of the Court with respect to the crime of aggression. The essence of the proposed amendments is to harmonize these provisions with jurisdiction over other international crimes so that in the future the ICC will be able to act in such cases despite the inaction of the Security Council and the aggressor will not be able to benefit from their non-participation in the Court.

### About the Author

Dr. *Gleb Bogush* is a postdoctoral research fellow at the Center of Excellence for International Courts at the University of Copenhagen (Denmark). He is also a member of the Cologne-Bonn Academy in Exile. His main research interest is international criminal law, particularly the crime of aggression.

### References

- Al-Hlou, Yousur, Masha Froliak, Dmitriy Khavin, Christoph Koettl, Haley Willis, Alexander Cardia, Natalie Reneau and Malachy Browne (2022), A Russian Military Unit Killed Dozens in Bucha our Investigation shows, New York Times, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/12/27/us/politics/a-russian-military-unit-killed-dozens-in-bucha-our-investigation-shows.html
- Ambos, Kai (2022), *Ukraine Sondertribunal mit Legitimationsproblemen? : Zugleich eine Antwort auf Günter Krings (CDU), Volker Ullrich (CSU) und Sergey Lagodinsky (Bündnis 90/Die Grünen)*, Verfassungsblog, <a href="https://verfassungsblog.de/ukraine-sondertribunal-mit-legitimationsproblemen/">https://verfassungsblog.de/ukraine-sondertribunal-mit-legitimationsproblemen/</a>
- Amnesty International (2022), *Ukraine: "He's not coming back"*. *War crimes in Northwest areas of Kyiv Oblast*, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur50/5561/2022/en/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/eur50/5561/2022/en/</a>
- Azarov, Denys, Dmytro Koval, Gaiane Nuridzhanian, and Volodymyr Venher, *Understanding Russia's Actions in Ukraine as the Crime of Genocide*, Journal of International Criminal Justice, Volume 21, Issue 2, May 2023, Pages 233–264.
- Baerbock, Annalena (2023), "Strengthening International Law in Times of Crisis" Speech by Federal Foreign Minister Annalena Baerbock in The Hague, German Federal Foreign Office, <a href="https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/strengthening-international-law-in-times-of-crisis/2573492">https://www.auswaertiges-amt.de/en/newsroom/news/strengthening-international-law-in-times-of-crisis/2573492</a>
- Blinken, Anthony J. (2023), *Crimes Against Humanity in Ukraine*, Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, <a href="https://www.state.gov/crimes-against-humanity-in-ukraine/">https://www.state.gov/crimes-against-humanity-in-ukraine/</a>
- Bogush, Gleb (2023), *How Will the ICC's Arrest Warrant for Putin Actually Work?*, Russia Matters, https://www.russiamatters.org/analysis/how-will-iccs-arrest-warrant-putin-actually-work.
- Brown, Gordon et al. (2022), Statement Calling For The Creation Of A Special Tribunal For The Punishment Of The Crime Of Aggression Against Ukraine, https://gordonandsarahbrown.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Combined-Statement-and-Declaration.pdf
- Clooney Foundation for Justice (2023), *Ukraine Gathering Evidence During Conflict*, https://cfj.org/the-docket/ukraine/
- Council of Europe (2023), Legal and human rights aspects of the Russian Federation's aggression against Ukraine, https://pace.coe.int/en/files/31620
- DW (2023), Ukraine's Zelenskyy calls for special tribunal at The Hague, https://www.dw.com/en/ukraines-zelenskyy-calls-for-special-tribunal-at-the-hague/a-65511438
- Global Rights Compliance Foundation (2023), MATRA Ukraine Project, https://globalrightscompliance.com/project/matra-ukraine-project/

- Grigaitė-Daugirdė, Gabija (2023), *The Lithuanian Case for an International Special Tribu*nal for the Crime of Aggression Against Ukraine, Just Security, <a href="https://www.justsecurity.org/86766/">https://www.justsecurity.org/86766/</a> the-lithuanian-case-for-an-international-special-tribunal-for-the-crime-of-aggression-against-ukraine/
- Heller, Kevin Jon (2022), Creating a special Tribunal for Aggression Against Ukraine is a Bad Idea, OpinioJuris, <a href="https://opiniojuris.org/2022/03/07/creating-a-special-tribunal-for-aggression-against-ukraine-is-a-bad-idea/">https://opiniojuris.org/2022/03/07/creating-a-special-tribunal-for-aggression-against-ukraine-is-a-bad-idea/</a>
- Human Rights Watch (2023), *Death at the Station: Russian Cluster Munition Attack in Kramatorsk*, https://www.hrw.org/video-photos/interactive/2023/02/21/death-at-the-station/russian-cluster-munition-attack-in-kramatorsk
- ICRC International Humanitarian Law Database (2023), *Rule 156. Definition of War Crimes*, <a href="https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/en/customary-ihl/v1/rule156">https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/en/customary-ihl/v1/rule156</a>.
- Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine (IICIU) (2023a), *Conference Room Paper A/HRC/52/CRP*, 29 August, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2023-08/A\_HRC\_52\_CRP.4\_En%20%28003%29.pdf).
- Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine (IICIU) (2023b), Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/coiukraine/A-78-540-AEV.pdf">https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/hrbodies/hrcouncil/coiukraine/A-78-540-AEV.pdf</a>
- International Nuremberg Principles Academy (2023), *Nuremberg Declaration on the Crime of Aggression*, https://www.nurembergacademy.org/fileadmin/media/pdf/news/Nuremberg\_Declaration\_on\_the\_Crime\_of\_Aggression.pdf
- Just Security (2022), *Statement by Members of the International Law Association Committee on the Use of Force*, https://www.justsecurity.org/80454/statement-by-members-of-the-international-law-association-committee-on-the-use-of-force/
- Kress, Claus (2023) Nuremberg Academy Lecture "*The Ukraine War and the Crime of Aggression*" by Professor Dr Dres h.c. Claus Kreß, Universität zu Köln on 4 May 2023 at Courtroom 600 of the Nuremberg Palace of Justice: https://www.nurembergacademy.org/de/veranstaltungen/nuremberg-academy-lecture-claus-kress/.
- Labuda, Patryk I. (2023), Making Counter-Hegemonic International Law: Should A Special Tribunal for Aggression be International or Hybrid?, Just Security, <a href="https://www.justsecurity.org/88373/">https://www.justsecurity.org/88373/</a> making-counter-hegemonic-international-law-should-a-special-tribunal-for-aggression-be-international-or-hybrid/
- Marchuk, Iryna & Aloka Wanigasuriya (2022), Beyond the False Claim of Genocide: Preliminary Reflections on Ukraine's Prospects in Its Pursuit of Justice at the ICJ, Journal of Genocide Research, 2022.
- Marchuk, Iryna (2022), Domestic Accountability Efforts in Response to the Russia—Ukraine War: An Appraisal of the First War Crimes Trials in Ukraine, Journal of International Criminal Justice, Volume 20, Issue 4, September 2022, Pages 787–803.
- Meduza (2022), Kak ubivali lyudey v buche (How People in Bucha were killed), https://meduza.io/feature/2022/04/06/kak-ubivali-lyudey-v-buche
- New Lines Institute, Raoul Wallenberg Centre for Human Rights (2022), An Independent Legal Analysis of the Russian Federation's Breaches of the Genocide Convention in Ukraine and the Duty to Prevent, https://newlinesinstitute.org/rules-based-international-order/genocide/an-independent-legal-analysis-of-the-russian-federations-breaches-of-the-genocide-convention-in-ukraine-and-the-duty-to-prevent/
- Norwegian Nobel Committee (2022), *Announcement*, The Nobel Peace Price, https://www.nobelprize.org/prizes/peace/2022/press-release/
- OSCE (2022), Moscow Mechanism experts report to OSCE Permanent Council on Ukraine, https://www.osce.org/permanent-council/515874
- OSCE ODIHR (2022), Report of the OSCE Moscow Mechanism's mission of experts entitled 'Report on Violations of International Humanitarian and Human Rights Law, War Crimes and Crimes Against Humanity Committed in Ukraine, https://www.osce.org/odihr/522616
- Perelman, Marc (2022), Ukraine's prosecutor general: 'I expect to find evidence of genocide in Mariupol', France24, https://www.france24.com/en/tv-shows/the-interview/20220420-ukraine-s-prosecutor-general-i-expect-to-find-evidence-of-genocide-in-mariupol
- Rogerson, Paul (2023), IBA 2023: Ukraine seeking watertight 'evidentiary base' for genocide charge, The Law Society Gazette, https://www.lawgazette.co.uk/news/iba-2023-ukraine-seeking-watertight-evidentiary-base-for-genocide-charge/5117724.article
- Sands, Philippe (2022), *Putin's use of military force is a crime of aggression*, Financial Times, <a href="https://www.ft.com/content/cbbdd146-4e36-42fb-95e1-50128506652c">https://www.ft.com/content/cbbdd146-4e36-42fb-95e1-50128506652c</a>
- Schabas, William A. (2022), *Genocide and Ukraine: Do Words Mean What We Choose them to Mean?*, Journal of International Criminal Justice, Volume 20, Issue 4, September 2022, Pages 843–857.

- Spiegel (2022), Generalbundesanwalt ermittelt wegen Verdachts auf russische Kriegsverbrechen, <a href="https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/ukraine-generalbundesanwalt-ermittelt-wegen-verdacht-auf-russische-kriegsverbrechen-a-20b9eb86-3c2d-4487-a411-cbelae458022">https://www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/ukraine-generalbundesanwalt-ermittelt-wegen-verdacht-auf-russische-kriegsverbrechen-a-20b9eb86-3c2d-4487-a411-cbelae458022</a>
- Trahan, Jennifer (2023), *Don't be Fooled By U.S. Smoke and Mirrors on the Crime of Aggression*, Just Security, <a href="https://www.justsecurity.org/85986/dont-be-fooled-by-u-s-smoke-and-mirrors-on-the-crime-of-aggression/">https://www.justsecurity.org/85986/dont-be-fooled-by-u-s-smoke-and-mirrors-on-the-crime-of-aggression/</a>
- van Schaack, Beth (2023), Ambassador Van Schaack's Remarks on the U.S. Proposal to Prosecute Russian Crimes of Aggression, Bureau of European and Eurasian Affairs, https://www.state.gov/ambassador-van-schaacks-remarks/

### **DOCUMENTATION**

## The Brussels Declaration

Russian lawyers, legal scholars, and human rights defenders are endorsing the creation of an international tribunal to investigate the crime of aggression against Ukraine.

In mid-March 2023, the International Criminal Court in The Hague issued an arrest warrant for Vladimir Putin on charges of ordering the illegal deportation of children in occupied parts of Ukraine to Russia. But the ICC operates on the basis of the Rome Statute, which Moscow has not ratified, meaning that Russia doesn't recognize the court's jurisdiction. More than once, Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelensky has urged the creation of an international tribunal to investigate and prosecute the crime of aggression. Officials in the United States and the European Union have expressed support for this initiative, and the U.S. Senate is already considering a plan to form an international judicial body that could hold Russian officials responsible for crimes against humanity. Twenty-six Russian lawyers, legal scholars, and human rights defenders are joining in a declaration to endorse President Zelensky's proposal, denouncing Russia's invasion of Ukraine as an act of aggression and expressing their readiness to aid this investigation in any way possible. The group below signed the Brussels Declaration in early June, and Meduza and now the Russian Analytical Digest are publishing the text and list of endorsements below.

## **Brussels Declaration**

The aggressive war launched by Russia's regime against Ukraine shattered international peace and security in Europe and undermines respect for human rights and international law. We strongly condemn this illegal war that the Kremlin continues to wage in defiance of decisions of the two principal organs of the United Nations: the General Assembly and the International Court of Justice. Furthermore, we note the findings of the International Independent Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine that the Russian side committed war crimes and crimes against humanity in the course of this armed conflict.

We consider it a moral obligation towards victims of those atrocious crimes that justice be a part of any sustainable peace. The perpetrators of those crimes must be held accountable using, in particular, appropriate international mechanisms. In this regard, we support the investigation by the Prosecutor of the International Criminal Court into the situation in Ukraine. We reject the threats by the Russian authorities against the Prosecutor and the Judges of the Court.

We emphasize the central role of the crime of aggression that made possible the large-scale commission of other international crimes. The prosecution of political and military leaders, who planned, initiated, and continue to wage this war of aggression, as well as their accomplices, is indispensable for bringing justice to a large number of victims.

We underscore that the planning, preparation, initiation, and execution of this war of aggression constitute a crime under general international law and the criminal laws of Ukraine and Russia.

Given that the crime of aggression is, by definition, committed by political and military leaders of the state, as well as the inability of the ICC to exercise jurisdiction over this crime in the situation in Ukraine, we support the initiative of Ukraine, other states, and international organizations to establish a special international tribunal for the crime of aggression. This initiative is firmly based in international law and the designation of Russia's invasion of Ukraine as an act of aggression by the overwhelming majority of U.N. member states. Such a tribunal will be able to exercise jurisdiction irrespective of the official position of defendants and immunities they might enjoy under international and national law.

This war became possible because previous grave crimes committed by Russia's leadership and military on its own soil and abroad went unpunished. The chain of impunity that leads to reoccurring criminality should be broken. We stand ready to help achieve accountability for the perpetrators and reparations for their victims.

Grigor Avetisyan, attorney-at-law, counsel admitted to practice before the ICC

Nikolai Bobrinsky, LL.M.

Gleb Bogush, Ph.D. in Law, international lawyer

Andrey Buzin, Ph.D. in Law, Associate Professor

Anastasia Burakova, lawyer, founder of the "Ark" project

Sergey Vasiliev, Ph.D. in Law, Associate Professor and Director of the Amsterdam Center for Criminal Justice, Faculty of Law, University of Amsterdam

Grigory Vaypan, Ph.D. in Law, lawyer

Sergei Golubok, Ph.D. in Law, attorney-at-law, counsel admitted to practice before the ICC

Dariana Gryaznova, human rights defender, LL.M. in Human Rights Law

Dmitry Gurin, international lawyer

Sergey Davidis, head of the "Support for Political Prisoners: Memorial" project

Yuri Dzhibladze, expert in international law and international relations, member of the Council of Russian Human Rights Defenders

Stanislav Dmitrievsky, human rights activist

Dmitry Dubrovskiy, Ph.D., researcher at the Faculty of Social Sciences, Charles University (Prague)

Dmitry Zakhvatov, attorney-at-law

Ekaterina Mishina, Ph.D. in Law, professor at the Free University

Karinna Moskalenko, attorney-at-law, human rights defender

Maksim Olenichev, human rights lawyer

Vadim Prokhorov, attorney-at-law

Sergey Ross, attorney-at-law, founder of the Collective Action Center, director of the Free Russia research center in Brussels

Nataliya Sekretareva, member of the Council, head of the legal department of the Human Rights Defense Center "Memorial" (in a personal capacity)

Stanislav Stanskikh, Russian constitutionalist in exile, researcher at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, visiting researcher at the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy

Maxim Timofeev, Ph.D. in Law, international lawyer

Darya Trenina, attorney-at-law

Alexander Cherkasov, member of the Council of the Human Rights Defense Center "Memorial" (in a personal capacity) Denis Shedov, member of the Council of the Human Rights Defense Center "Memorial" (in a personal capacity)

Ivan Pavlov, Ph.D. in Law, attorney-at-law

Olga Gnezdilova, attorney-at-law

Elena Lukyanova, professor at the Free University

Olga Salomatova, international human rights lawyer, specializing in documentation of war crimes and crimes against humanity

Ilya Nuzov, international lawyer, head of the Eastern Europe and Central Asia Desk, International Federation for Human Rights (FIDH) (in personal capacity)

Igor Galiayev, lawyer

Michael Korobkov-Voeikov, lawyer, NGO "Freedom for Eurasia"

Aleksandr Stepanov, lawyer

Igor Niederer, lawyer

Mariia Chashchilova, human rights defender

Dmitri Glinski, co-chair of the Board of Directors at the American Russian-speaking Association for Civil & Human Rights (ARA) (in personal capacity)

Maria Issaeva, managing partner, Threefold Legal Advisors LLC

Evgeniia Abroskina, lawyer at the human rights NGO "Every Human Being"

Andrei Bratchenko, lawyer

Arseniy Lytar, member of the Russian United Democratic Party "Yabloko"

Vladimir Lyamin, LL.M. in international private law, lawyer

Elena Shikhova, attorney-at-law

Daria Ivanova, LL.M., lawyer

Nikolai Zboroshenko, LL.M., lawyer

Asya Ostroukh, Ph.D. in Law, Senior Lecturer, Faculty of Law, Cave Hill Campus, the University of the West Indies Daniil Khaymovich, attorney-at-law

Shamil Magomedov, attorney-at-law, human rights defender

Andrei Suslov, doctor of history, professor

Timur Filippov, attorney-at-law

Artem Nemov, LL.M., lawyer

Timofei Vaskin, human rights defender

Vladimir Bagayev, MJur, lawyer

Dinar Idrisov, human rights defender

Sergei Salazkin, lawyer

Andrei Golubenko, senior partner at the law firm "European Center of Human Rights"

Konstantin Potupalo, corporate lawyer

Julia Krotova, lawyer, vice chair of Board of Directors at the American Russian-Speaking Association for Civil & Human Rights (ARA) (in personal capacity)

Anzhelika Prokhorova, lawyer

Vladimir Lincautan, lawyer at the Brussels Bar, human rights lawyer, founder of the Justice for Ukraine Foundation (Brussels)

Aleksandr Popkov, attorney-at-law

Sergey Tsukasov, LL.M. in international law

Elena Timoshenko, lawyer

Maria Kolesova-Gudilina, Ph.D. in Law, disbarred Belarusian attorney-at-law, acting as a representative of Belarusian Independent Association of Human Rights Lawyers

Vladimir Zhbankov, Ph.D. in Law, head of legal aid programs at Free Russia Foundation

Tatyana Stavley, corporate lawyer

Ilya Shablinsky, Ph.D. in Law, member of the Moscow Helsinki Group

Svetlana Gromova, attorney-at-law

Inna Smirnova, lawyer specializing in international law and human rights

Aleksandr Pachkov, legal analyst

Source: Meduza. "The Brussels Declaration Russian lawyers, legal scholars, and human rights defenders are endorsing the creation of an international tribunal to investigate the crime of aggression against Ukraine. Meduza is publishing that document." 2023. Available at: https://meduza.io/en/feature/2023/06/09/the-brussels-declaration

# Transitional Justice Options for Russia<sup>1</sup>

Monika Nalepa (University of Chicago) and Thomas F. Remington (Harvard University)

DOI: 10.3929/ethz-b-000648037

### **Abstract**

Over the course of its war in Ukraine, Russian forces have violated numerous principles of just warfare. When the war ends, two questions will arise: 1) how to restore normal diplomatic and economic relations with Russia; and 2) how to hold those guilty of war crimes and crimes against humanity accountable. The transitional justice literature sheds light on both issues. Building on the application of transitional justice to relevant postconflict cases, this article suggests how transitional justice principles could be used in postwar Russia.

### Russian War Crimes

On February 24, 2022, Russian President Vladimir Putin, on the pretext of conducting a "special military operation" to defend Russians residing in the Donetsk and Luhansk regions, launched an all-out attack against the sovereign state of Ukraine. The blitzkrieg-style offensive did not go according to Putin's plan. As the war has continued, the Russian army has violated one principle of just warfare after another.

According to the Geneva Convention, it is a war crime to target civilians in military operations. Yet as of September 2023, the United Nations Human Rights Monitoring Commission had recorded close to 10,000 civilian deaths and more than 17,000 people injured since Russia invaded Ukraine (UN News 2023).

The first figure includes casualties in the Donetsk and Luhansk regions (over 10,000) as well as other regions of Ukraine that were under the control of the Ukrainian government at the time civilian deaths and injuries occurred. This means that they resulted from bombings and air raids.

In total, by fall 2023, almost 500 children had been killed and more than 500 injured. By September 2023, the United Nations estimated that nearly 20,000 Ukrainian children had been abducted and deported to Russia (OHCHR 2023).

The estimates of total civilians killed vary widely, with some sources reporting 87,000 civilians killed in Mariupol alone (Shandra 2022).

Extensive use of sexual violence against Ukrainian women by Russian soldiers has also been documented. A UN report found evidence of rape of females—ranging in age from 4 to 80—in Russian-occupied provinces (OHCHR 2022b). Ukrainian prosecutors have found evidence of sexual violence in every place that has at some point been occupied by Russia (Gall 2023). On March 7, 2023, the European Union issued personal sanctions against two Russian commanders; in

the case of one of the commanders, the sanctions were motivated by the fact that "members of his unit systematically participated in sexual violence and rape in March/April 2022" (Reuters 2023).

Russia has also engaged in large-scale bombardment of civilian dwellings, schools, hospitals, and other objects that are not military targets.

Retreating Russian forces left behind evidence of torturing civilians in places like Bucha, where they did little to cover their tracks (OHCHR 2023).

All of the actions described above constitute war crimes under international law (United Nations 2023).

Reported estimates of the scale of Russian war crimes undoubtedly seriously understate the scale of the problem, as the figures are based only on documented cases. The actual figures are almost certainly far higher than those reported.

In this analysis, we review what options might be available and acceptable to both the international community and the postwar Russian leadership for holding the Putin regime accountable for its crimes.

### The War and the Putin Regime

Putin has staked his regime on victory. Any outcome short of victory threatens his power. Therefore, regime change and a cessation of hostilities are interdependent: if Putin fails to achieve his war aims, it is likely that he will lose power. Likewise, if Putin is forced from power by others, his successors will likely look for a way to extricate Russia from this costly war and distinguish their regime from his. They may well accuse Putin of having driven Russia into the arms of China, having directed a significant share of Russia's military and economic resources to an unnecessary war, and having set back Russia's technological progress by decades.

Russia is now devoting a third of its public spending and six percent of its gross domestic product to the military (Reuters 2023b; Seddon and Stognei, October

<sup>1</sup> A longer version of this article appeared in Post-Soviet Affairs 39, no. 6 (2023), https://doi.org/10.1080/1060586X.2023.2265253.

5, 2023), requiring increasingly high levies on domestic producers as well as capital controls. The war is depressing the economy. If Putin's successors want to reintegrate Russia into the world economy and win the lifting of economic sanctions, they will have to find a way to hold those responsible for the war and war crimes to account. The West will have to deem these procedures acceptable if Russia is to make any progress toward resuming normal economic and political relations.

Within Russia, prominent figures are increasingly willing to acknowledge that the war was a mistake. Rogue warlord Evgenii Prigozhin's scathing condemnation—"the war was needed so that a bunch of animals could simply exult in glory"—expresses the frustration of many Russians: frustration with the continuing waste of Russia's men and materiel, with its steady drift toward becoming a vassal of China, and with its isolation from the developed world. Prigozhin followed up this invective by leading his forces north into the Russian heartland. He paid dearly for his rebellion, of course, but he may have spoken for many others who fear to express opposition publicly. Yet while many Russians recognize that it was folly to launch the war, they also dread the consequences of defeat. For that reason, any postwar judicial proceedings that touch broad strata of the population would likely be destabilizing for a postwar regime.

Therefore, the world has a stake in the character of the postwar Russian regime. If the populace nurtures grievances over a supposed "victor's justice," a future Russian regime would likely return to a policy of imperial aggression and conquest. Germany after World War I is a case in point: the belief that Germany had not actually lost the war but had been betrayed from within fed militaristic nationalism and contributed to World War II.

Yet even if Russia cooperates with international war crimes tribunals or holds trials of the top leadership at home, it must still confront the enormous task of dealing with tens of thousands of Putin's enablers.

### Transitional Justice

Some in Russia and the West might well demand "de-Putinization," analogous to the "de-Nazification" that took place in Germany after World War II (Heusgen 2023). However, that process had barely begun before it was curtailed by the mutual consent of the Allies and the postwar German leadership. German chancellor Konrad Adenauer resisted the process, declaring that "the division of the German people into the just and the unjust must finally end" and that Nazi "fellow travelers" should be left in peace. Adenauer also pragmatically observed that Germany could not do without the expertise of those officials who had served in the previous regime. It took three generations for Germans to confront the

facts of the Nazi past (Neiman 2019). In the meantime, however, Germany succeeded in building the foundations of a stable, prosperous democratic society.

If a comprehensive de-Putinization is ruled out, what methods might nonetheless be available for dealing with members and collaborators of the former authoritarian regime? These procedures are known in the literature as *transitional justice*.

Readers may be familiar with transitional justice in the form of truth commissions, such as the Truth and Reconciliation Commission established in South Africa following the fall of the apartheid regime. However, the range of mechanisms for dealing with past authoritarian crimes is much broader: it includes denazification (a form of purge) or potentially de-putinization.

Research on transitional justice processes teaches us to distinguish processes that reveal difficult truths about the past from institutions that render justice through trials and purges (Nalepa 2022). Mikhail Gorbachev's glasnost is a good example of the former. The South African Truth and Reconciliation Commission created after the fall of apartheid is another.

By uncovering the truth about the past, transparency regimes make it impossible for enemies of the new regime to blackmail politicians by threatening to reveal dark secrets from their past (popularly known as kom*promat*). Transparency dissuades those with tainted pasts from assuming positions of responsibility and keeps the political elite honest. Transparency can—but need not be accompanied by criminal prosecutions. In South Africa, members of the apartheid regime or of the African National Congress who held back the truth about their engagement in violence left themselves open to criminal prosecutions for crimes committed in the past. Many, among them Winnie Mandela, the spouse of the famous dissident Nelson Mandela, faced such prosecutions. But those who participated in the commission's hearings and fully explained their responsibility for violence received amnesty from criminal prosecutions.

Another transparency mechanism is lustrations, in which those persons running for or holding public office have their pasts verified for traces of collaboration, while the rest of the public are able to keep their secrets. Politicians who, in this process, are discovered to have collaborated with the former autocrats are banned from enjoying political careers. Several countries in Eastern Europe that used lustrations following the fall of communism included a mechanism similar to the South African TRC: an incentive for disclosing the truth about the past. In Poland, for instance, the lustration law allowed a politician to run office on condition that he or she fully disclosed how and for how long he or she had collaborated with the secret police. Hence, candidates for political office in Poland faced a similar tradeoff to the

perpetrators of apartheid in South Africa: fess up to their "skeletons in the closet "and be allowed to run for office or run the risk that such skeletons would come out in the lustration process. In the case of the TRC hearings, perpetrators who disclosed the nature of their collaboration were able to avoid criminal (although not civil) litigation.

In Russia, the outpouring of revelations in the late 1980s about many of the darkest pages of Soviet history did not lead to any attempt to hold those responsible to account. Nor, after the USSR's breakup, did Boris Yeltsin's regime demand that anyone be held legally liable for their crimes. Yet glasnost had exposed some truths that could not be reburied.

A different approach was taken in the aftermath of another famous regime change, this time dating back to classical Greece. Following Athens' defeat in the Peloponnesian War, a victorious Sparta forced on Athens a tyrannical oligarchic regime known as "the Thirty." Their rule was brutal: as many Athenians died under the Thirty as had died during the entire Peloponnesian War. The tyrants were assisted by a large network of Athenian collaborators. When the rule of the Thirty finally ended, Athens had to deal not only with the tyrants, but also with their numerous collaborators.

Keen to prevent a renewal of the cycles of regime breakdown and retribution that plagued other Greek city-states, the Athenians devised an innovative solution based on their existing practice of requiring officials to account for their use of public resources at the end of their terms of office, a procedure known as *euthuna*. The Athenians adapted this procedure by combining a small number of trials with an amnesty for the rest. As a result, the Thirty themselves and their supporting council (the Eleven) were prosecuted and, in most cases, sentenced to death, but all 3,000 of their supporters were amnestied and allowed to seek refuge outside of Athens—unless "they had killed another man with their own hands." Moreover, those officials of the Thirty who were tried and convicted of crimes were given a choice. They could

accept exile or, if they chose to remain in Athens, they had to accept any punishment that the court meted out. In the meantime, all members of the Assembly were prohibited from "remembering past grievances" in the public sphere. Pursuing vengeance against their former tormentors was forbidden by law.

These mechanisms allowed Athens to nurture a convenient myth that most Athenians had been victims of the Thirty rather than active or passive collaborators. Athenians promoted their way of handling transitional justice as a shining reflection of their democratic values (Wolpert 2002; Lanni 2010).

### Conclusion

We recognize how remote these ideas are from the current time. If it is the case, as many fear, that the war has settled into a stalemate, Putin may be counting on Ukraine's exhaustion and the erosion of Western support for Ukraine. Even if the war may yet continue for years, however, the cost to Russia of sustaining its present level of effort is high, in terms of both manpower and treasure. Inflationary pressures are mounting and the regime is preparing for the 2024 presidential election.

There are too many contingencies in play to offer predictions about when and how the war might end. Our purpose here is not to make a forecast, but to sketch out a way in which a postwar, post-Putin regime might hold those responsible for the crimes of the war to account while building a new foundation of legitimacy.

Our review of past experience offers some ideas. Postwar Russia might consider combining transparency mechanisms, such as glasnost, with a limited number of trials and mechanisms committing former Putinera officials, to the extent possible, to serving the state honorably under the new regime. If the West accepted it, such a strategy might help to stabilize a first-generation postwar regime. That would be, at the very least, a necessary step before Russia could begin to undertake the far more arduous and protracted task of remaking its political culture.

## About the Authors

Monika Nalepa is Professor of Political Science at the University of Chicago and Director of the Transitional Justice and Democratic Stability Lab, which produces the Global Transitional Justice Dataset. She recently published After Authoritarianism: Transitional Justice and Democratic Stability (Cambridge University Press, 2023).

*Thomas F. Remington* is Visiting Professor of Government at Harvard University and Goodrich C. White Professor of Political Science (Emeritus) at Emory University. In fall 2023, he is a visiting research scholar at the Social Science Research Institute in Berlin, Germany.

### References

- Charap, Samuel. 2023. "An Unwinnable War: Washington Needs an Endgame in Ukraine," *Foreign Affairs*, 102 (4): 22–35.
- Gall, Carlotta. 2023. "'Fear Still Remains': Ukraine Finds Sexual Crimes Where Russian Troops Ruled," *New York Times*, January 5, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/05/world/europe/ukraine-sexual-violence-russia.html.

- Heusgen, Christoph. 2023. Führung und Verantwortung: Angela Merkels Außenpolitik und Deutschlands künftige Rolle in der Welt. Kindle. München: Siedler Verlag.
- Lanni, Adriaan. 2010. "Transitional Justice in Ancient Athens: A Case Study." *University of Pennsylvania Journal of International Law* 32 (2): 551–594.
- Malkisian, Carter. 2023. "The Korea Model: Why an Armistice Offers the Best Hope for Peace in Ukraine," *Foreign Affairs*, 102 (4): 36–51.
- Neiman, Susan. 2019. *Learning from the Germans: Race and the Memory of Evil*. New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux. https://us.macmillan.com/books/9780374715526/learningfromthegermans.
- OHCHR. 2022a. "Human Rights Committee Considers Report of the Russian Federation in the Absence of a Delegation, Experts Raise Issues on the Persecution of Journalists and the Arrests of Protesters," October 20, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2022/10/human-rights-committee-considers-report-russian-federation-absence-delegation-experts">https://www.ohchr.org/en/news/2022/10/human-rights-committee-considers-report-russian-federation-absence-delegation-experts</a>.
- OHCHR. 2022b. "Independent International Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine Note by the Secretary-General," A/77/533, https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/09/1141417https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/reports/a77533-independent-international-commission-inquiry-ukraine-note-secretary.
- OHCHR. 2023. "UN Commission of Inquiry on Ukraine Finds Continued Systematic and Widespread Use of Torture and Indiscriminate Attacks Harming Civilians," September 25, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/09/un-commission-inquiry-ukraine-finds-continued-systematic-and-widespread-use">https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2023/09/un-commission-inquiry-ukraine-finds-continued-systematic-and-widespread-use</a>.
- Reuters. 2023. "Exclusive: Russia doubles 2023 defense spending plan as war costs soar.", August 4, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russia-doubles-2023-defence-spending-plan-war-costs-soar-document-2023-08-04.
- Seddon, Max, and Anastasiia Stognei. 2023. "Russia Struggles to Finance Ballooning Cost of Ukraine War," *Financial Times*, October 5, https://www.ft.com/content/1e5d63a6-d5f8-4206-81fc-4ff324789ac3.
- Shandra, Alya. 2022. "87,000 Killed Civilians Documented in Occupied Mariupol Volunteer." Euromaidan Press. August 30, https://euromaidanpress.com/2022/08/30/87000-killed-civilians-documented-in-occupied-mariupol-volunteer/.
- UN News. 2023. "Ukraine: Report Documents Mounting Deaths, Rights Violations," October 4, https://news. un.org/en/story/2023/10/1141872.
- United Nations. 2023. "War Crimes," United Nations Office on Genocide Prevention and the Responsibility to Protect, https://www.un.org/en/genocideprevention/war-crimes.shtml.
- Wolpert, Andrew. 2002. *Remembering Defeat: Civil War and Civic Memory in Ancient Athens.* Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.

### ABOUT THE RUSSIAN ANALYTICAL DIGEST

Editors: Fabian Burkhardt, Robert Orttung, Jeronim Perović, Heiko Pleines, Hans-Henning Schröder

The Russian Analytical Digest is a bi-weekly internet publication jointly produced by the Research Centre for East European Studies [Forschungs-stelle Osteuropa] at the University of Bremen (www.forschungsstelle.uni-bremen.de), the Center for Security Studies (CSS) at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology Zurich (ETH Zurich), the Center for Eastern European Studies at the University of Zurich (http://www.cees.uzh. ch), the Institute for European, Russian and Eurasian Studies at The George Washington University (https://ieres.elliott.gwu.edu), and the German Association for East European Studies (DGO). The Digest draws on contributions to the German-language Russland-Analysen (www.laender-analysen.de/russland), and the CSS analytical network on Russia and Eurasia (www.css.ethz.ch/en/publications/rad.html). The Russian Analytical Digest covers political, economic, and social developments in Russia and its regions, and looks at Russia's role in international relations.

To subscribe or unsubscribe to the Russian Analytical Digest, please visit our web page at http://www.css.ethz.ch/en/publications/rad.html

### Research Centre for East European Studies at the University of Bremen

Founded in 1982, the Research Centre for East European Studies (Forschungsstelle Osteuropa) at the University of Bremen is dedicated to the interdisciplinary analysis of socialist and post-socialist developments in the countries of Central and Eastern Europe. The major focus is on the role of dissent, opposition and civil society in their historic, political, sociological and cultural dimensions.

With a unique archive on dissident culture under socialism and with an extensive collection of publications on Central and Eastern Europe, the Research Centre regularly hosts visiting scholars from all over the world.

One of the core missions of the institute is the dissemination of academic knowledge to the interested public. This includes regular e-mail news-letters covering current developments in Central and Eastern Europe.

### The Center for Security Studies (CSS) at ETH Zurich

The Center for Security Studies (CSS) at ETH Zurich is a center of competence for Swiss and international security policy. It offers security policy expertise in research, teaching, and consultancy. The CSS promotes understanding of security policy challenges as a contribution to a more peaceful world. Its work is independent, practice-relevant, and based on a sound academic footing.

The CSS combines research and policy consultancy and, as such, functions as a bridge between academia and practice. It trains highly qualified junior researchers and serves as a point of contact and information for the interested public.

### The Institute for European, Russian and Eurasian Studies, The Elliott School of International Affairs, The George Washington University

The Institute for European, Russian and Eurasian Studies is home to a Master's program in European and Eurasian Studies, faculty members from political science, history, economics, sociology, anthropology, language and literature, and other fields, visiting scholars from around the world, research associates, graduate student fellows, and a rich assortment of brown bag lunches, seminars, public lectures, and conferences.

### The Center for Eastern European Studies (CEES) at the University of Zurich

The Center for Eastern European Studies (CEES) at the University of Zurich is a center of excellence for Russian, Eastern European and Eurasian studies. It offers expertise in research, teaching and consultancy. The CEES is the University's hub for interdisciplinary and contemporary studies of a vast region, comprising the former socialist states of Eastern Europe and the countries of the post-Soviet space. As an independent academic institution, the CEES provides expertise for decision makers in politics and in the field of the economy. It serves as a link between academia and practitioners and as a point of contact and reference for the media and the wider public.

Any opinions expressed in the Russian Analytical Digest are exclusively those of the authors.

Reprint possible with permission by the editors.

Responsible editor for this issue: Fabian Burkhardt

Editorial assistant: Maximilian Härtl

Language editing: Ellen Powell

Layout: Cengiz Kibaroglu, Matthias Neumann, Michael Clemens

ISSN 1863-0421 © 2023 by Forschungsstelle Osteuropa an der Universität Bremen, Bremen and Center for Security Studies, Zürich Research Centre for East European Studies at the University of Bremen • Country Analytical Digests • Klagenfurter Str. 8 • 28359 Bremen • Germany Phone: +49 421-218-69600 • Telefax: +49 421-218-69607 • e-mail: laender-analysen@uni-bremen.de • Internet: www.css.ethz.ch/en/publications/rad.html